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Back-to-school anxiety is normal and understandable. Many pupils may feel anxious 
about going back to school after a break or a weekend, some may be nervous in 
relation to Covid.  

Parents can help ease the transition back to school by recognising the symptoms of 
stress and anxiety and implementing some creative strategies.



REASONS PUPILS MIGHT BE STRESSED OR ANXIOUS
Some pupils’ worries are rooted in a fear of the unknown, especially if new routines have 
had to be introduced. They also may have concerns about workload and whether or not they 
have the skills needed to be successful. They might be worried about everything from wearing 
masks to being unvaccinated/vaccincated. They also may feel uncertain about what school 
will be like now.

TIPS FOR DEALING WITH STRESS AND ANXIETY
The best way to address stress and anxiety is often simply to encourage your child to talk 
to you about what is troubling them. Listen without judgment and validate their feelings. 
Sometimes, expressing their feelings is all a child needs to feel better.
Another great way to ease some of your child’s anxiety about going back to school is to 
get your home ready for the transition. Strategies such as planning lunches ahead of time or 
establishing a comfortable homework area can help make pupils feel more in control and 
relieve some of their anxious feelings.

BE POSITIVE
One way to help ease anxiety and stress about restarting school is to remind your child 
about what makes going to school great. Aside from learning new things and participating in 
extracurricular activities, there is a lot that is good about School.
Remind your child about what they can look forward to about School, such as socialising with 
friends on the playground, PE, art, music and trips and visits.

ASSURE THEM THEY AREN’T ALONE
Remind your child that they’re not the only ones who may be nervous about starting 
School again. Other pupils are likely to be just as anxious as they are about 
returning to School. Reassure them too, that the teacher knows pupils may feel 
nervous, and will spend time helping pupils feel more comfortable as they settle 
into the classroom.

PROMOTE HEALTHY LIVING
One of the best ways to combat anxiety and stress is to address eating, sleeping, and 
exercise habits. Make sure your child gets enough sleep and eats a balanced diet. Getting 
adequate sleep and eating healthy food, especially a balanced breakfast, is important for 
brain function, mood, and the ability to focus and pay attention in school.
Likewise, your child needs plenty of opportunities to burn off steam. Some young people 
enjoy active sports while others enjoy a quiet afternoon reading or journaling. Every child is 
different. So, make sure you’re choosing activities that are stress-relievers for your child.

KNOW WHEN TO GET OUTSIDE HELP
You know your child best. If you sense that their back-to-school anxiety may be rooted in 
something more serious, such as an anxiety disorder or a problem with another child, talk with 
your child and their tutor.



TOP TIPS FOR TECH GIFTS
Lots of children and young people will have received tech gifts this Christmas and whilst 
these are very exciting, need to be used responsibly. Here are a few tips to help:

SET UP AND PLAY WITH THE DEVICE BEFORE WRAPPING
The easiest way to explore the safety settings, reporting tools, and other features on the 
device you’ve just bought is by testing it yourself. If you can, charge it up and have a go 
navigating the safety tools, parental controls and resources provided. This process may be 
different per device, phone operating system, console network, or internet provider.

If you are not planning to open the gift before Christmas, ensure that filtering is applied to 
your home Wi-Fi and that you still set up the device before your child uses it.
The UK Safer Internet Centre has produced advice about smartphones, gaming devices, 
tablets and other internet connected devices which can be found via this link https://
saferinternet.org.uk/guide-and-resource/parents-and-carers

It’s important to remember that no filter is ever 100% effective on its own and talking to your 
child about what to do if they see something that worries or upsets them is key.

DISCUSS YOUR EXPECTATIONS
Creating a family agreement is a brilliant way to think about how your family uses the 
internet, to help make sure that everybody understands the importance of staying safe 
and being responsible online. It offers the opportunity for you to set out your expectations 
regarding technology use in the home, and for your children to let you know their feelings 
too, if they are old enough to actively participate in the discussion. Involving your children 
can give them a sense of ownership and responsibility, for the agreement that is made.
Points could include daily screen time allowances, where the device is kept at night, 
approving friend requests, and permission to download or purchase apps. 

GIVE PRACTICAL SAFETY TIPS
One of the most important things you can do, before giving technology to your child, is talk 
to them about it. Having a conversation demonstrates that you are engaged and interested in 
their online lives and shows you are always available to help them should they need it.
Whilst we recommend that parental controls are activated, they are never 100% guaranteed. 
Your child might also find themselves in a location with unfiltered Wi-Fi, and so knowledge is 
the best tool they can have.

Giving practical tips for dealing with unwanted content or contact is helpful and can be done 
as soon as your children start using technology. At the most basic level this could be; “turn 
the screen off,” or, “turn the device over,” and, “come and get an adult.” If your child is more 
independent online it could be a case of showing how to take a screenshot, or ensuring they 
know where to find the blocking and reporting options on each service they are using.
Reassuring your child that they can always come to you, or another trusted adult, to ask for 
help – in any situation and without judgement, is essential. Whatever it is that your child 
needs help with, try to remain calm. The way you respond will have an impact on your 
child’s experience and may influence how they feel about asking for help in the future.



KEEP THE CONVERSATIONS GOING!
Finding natural, regular opportunities to start conversations around life online, will show you 
are engaged and interested in your child’s activities, and will help your child feel confident 
that you can help them.

Conversation starters to facilitate these discussions could include:

•	 What do you like best about this app or game?

•	 Can you teach me how to play this game?

•	 What tips can you give me about spending time online?

•	 What is okay or not okay to share online?

•	 How would you help a friend if they were worried about something online?






